	 



Minutes of Community Committee

Meeting Date:

Tuesday, 13 July 2004 starting at 7.00pm

Present:


Councillor R J Thompson (Chairman)

Councillors:


161
APOLOGIES

Apologies for absence from the meeting were submitted on behalf of Councillors J S Reese and M Robinson.

Committee were informed that Councillor Reese was to be married this week and asked that congratulations of this Committee be sent to him.

162
MINUTES

The minutes of the meeting held on 18 May 2004 were approved as a correct record and signed by the Chairman with the following amendment.

Minute No 63

The date of the third Lancashire Waste Partnership conference was 21 September 2004 and not the 31 September 2004 as indicated in the minutes.

163
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

There were no declarations of interest at the meeting.

164
PUBLIC PARTICIPATION

Mr Dixon, Co-ordinator for the Hyndburn and Ribble Valley Friends of the Earth addressed the meeting with regard to best practice for recycling throughout the Ribble Valley.  He officially handed over a petition to the Chairman containing 121 signatures of local residents encouraging Ribble Valley Borough Council to improve its recycling rate by introducing a good doorstep collection service as a means of reaching its full potential and fulfilling its environmental responsibilities.  

He informed Committee that following dialogue with the Recycling Officer, that the group now understood the plans of the Council to improve their recycling performance with the introduction of a three stream collection and the development of a waste transfer facility within the Ribble Valley in which dry recyclable materials would be collected through kerbside recovery services.  He urged the Ribble Valley Borough Council to continue with their recycling initiatives.

The Chairman thanked Mr Dixon for his contribution to the meeting.

165
REPORT OF THE AREA SURVEYOR

The County Surveyor submitted a report for Committee’s information on the various special maintenance works that had been submitted or were in progress during the current financial year.  Members asked specific questions relating to various schemes.

RESOLVED:
That the report be noted.

166
CLITHEROE CASTLE GROUNDS REFURBISHMENT PROGRAMME

The Director of Commercial Services submitted a report informing Committee of the proposed capital works to the Castle grounds.   He reminded Committee that some time ago it had been agreed that an all embracing scheme for the Castle and grounds which had failed to attract lottery funding was too big and needed to be split between the buildings and the park itself.  The funding within the Capital Programme had been split to reflect this and he informed Committee that an amount of £79,700 had been allocated in this years Capital Programme for the works to the grounds.  In order to create greater community involvement in developing the future plans for both the buildings and the grounds, a Friends of Clitheroe Castle and Grounds Group had been set up and following a number of meetings, and a site visit, the ideas of the Group had been incorporated into the suggested scheme.  He informed Committee that in order to reflect the funding available, compared to the proposals contained within the original Lottery bid, the scheme had had to be scaled down significantly and that the final proposals now reflected a combination of major repairs and new items that would make a visible difference to the grounds.  A suggested timescale also allowed for much of the work to be carried out in-house with as little disruption caused to park users as possible.  

The Leisure and Tourism Manager outlined the work programme which included making the main entrances more prominent and improving the signage, removal of self seeded saplings and excessive ivy growth on the Castle mound with selective planting of rock plants, alpines, repairs to the steps and handrails etc.  Refurbishment of the garden area surrounding the Keep was being considered to be carried out as a separate project by the Friends of Clitheroe Castle and Grounds who thought it might be a good idea to adopt an area.  

The creation of a disabled access and repairs to footpaths would accompany the removal of excessive ivy growth to the War Memorial area.  This work would be deferred until after this year’s Remembrance ceremonies.  The creation of a family recreation area on what was the lower bowling green was proposed, to include a maze and provision of picnic tables and an opening up of the area with an access to the children’s play area.  With regard to the rose garden, it was felt that a partnership could be created with Ribblesdale High School for its redevelopment.  Year 9 pupils could undertake the whole project from design to completion under the supervision of school staff, Myerscough College and our own Grounds Maintenance staff.  

Provision of new signage at the entrances, signposting at strategic locations and replacement of benches would also take place throughout the Castle grounds, as well as a number of smaller miscellaneous tasks including painting and hedge removal and other general improvements.

RESOLVED:
That Committee 

1.
note the contents of the report and recognise the contribution of the Friends Group in the proposals; 

2.
agree to the proposed programme and timetable;

3.
ask the Leisure and Tourism Officer to arrange a site visit at 5.30pm before the next Full Council meeting on 31 August 2004.  All Councillors should be invited in conjunction with the Friends Group to see the proposals in greater detail; and

4.
agree to public notification of the proposals before any work commences.

167
ROEFIELD SERVICE LEVEL AGREEMENT

The Director of Commercial Services submitted a report informing Committee of the response by Roefield to the proposed Service Level Agreement agreed by Committee in March and asking Committee to consider a request made by Roefield for an interest free loan to carry out the replacement of their sports hall roof.  The Leisure and Tourism Manager reminded Committee that following both the Best Value Review and the CPA Inspection we needed to demonstrate that expenditure is aligned towards the Council’s objectives.  In view of the level of funding the Council has put into Roefield since its construction, Committee had decided that Roefield should also be given the opportunity to be involved in the Leisure Card Scheme to demonstrate their contribution towards the Council's objectives.  He reported that after meetings with the Roefield Management Committee they had expressed the fact that they were unhappy with the financial agreements, particularly those associated with the introduction of Leisure Card although they did confirm in principle that they were willing to work with the Council in achieving greater inclusion.  The Chair of the Roefield Board and the Centre Manager had requested that several amendments to the Service Level Agreement be put to Committee and rejected the principle of the Council's grant being linked to performance in any way.  They expressed particular concern that the type of people that would be likely to take up the Leisure Card would cause disruption and would upset existing Roefield users.  

They were also particularly concerned that more than 200 existing users who are currently eligible for subsidised access under the Passport to Leisure scheme (but who are paying full fees) might be encourage by the new scheme to take up their entitlement and so reduce Roefield’s income stream.   Specifically, the amendments were that no conditions be placed on the existing grant and that this should be paid in full at the beginning of each year, that additional equipment be provided to Roefield to include an additional till and back office system under the proposed Leisure Card Scheme, that all costs associated with the introduction of the Leisure Card, ie the difference between full and concessionary rates be borne by the Borough Council and that these should be recharged on a monthly basis in addition to the grant and that an interest free loan of £65,000 be made to Roefield for the replacement of their sports hall roof.   

Committee considered these various requests and although it was felt it was vital that Roefield be included within the Leisure Card Scheme, that all the requests could not be adhered to but that there should be a recommendation to the Policy and Finance Committee for further consideration.

RESOLVED:
That

1.
Committee note the contents of the report;

2.
Committee do not revert back to the original revenue support;

3.
it be a recommendation to Policy and Finance Committee that we do not offer Roefield additional hard ware for the card system but that this be reviewed in six month’s time;

4.
it be a recommendation to Policy and Finance Committee that we should move from a fixed fee arrangement toward the Council covering all eventualities associated with the Leisure Card Scheme for a period of six months at which time the arrangements should be reviewed;  and

5.
it be a recommendation to Policy and Finance Committee that they consider the request for an interest free loan of £65,000 for the replacement of the sports hall roof.

168
FRIENDS OF THE EARTH PETITION 

The Director of Commercial Services submitted a report with regard to a response from Committee on the petition submitted by Friends of the Earth calling for best practice recycling throughout the Ribble Valley.  He reported that the Friends of the Earth group appeared to have acted on national information with regard to the Ribble Valley rather than information received from the Borough Council with regard to their proposals and recovery schemes. The Waste Management Officer informed Committee that dialogue had now taken place with the Friends of the Earth local group and that they were now aware of our proposals for the future.

RESOLVED:
That 

1.
Committee note the report;

2.
Committee instruct officers to respond to both the national and local Friends of the Earth explaining the proposals for three stream collection and expressing the view that more consideration might be given to local circumstances in future publicity; and

3.
a press release be done letting the public know the correct details of the proposals for the Ribble Valley.  

169
WASTE TRANSFER STATION, SALTHILL DEPOT, CLITHEROE

The Director of Commercial Services submitted a report seeking Committee’s support for the proposal to construct a Waste Transfer Station in partnership with Lancashire County Council in the Council’s depot at Lincoln Way, Salthill Industrial Estate, Clitheroe.  He reported that the development of a Waste Transfer Station for Ribble Valley had been an opportunity identified within the outline business case of the PFI application arising out of proposals coming from the Lancashire Waste Partnership and the proposed closure of the Henthorn Road Landfill Site in 2005, which had increased the urgency of developing the necessary infrastructure to handle waste recovered within the Ribble Valley.  He informed Committee that all the costs of alterations and adaptations as well as the construction of the new buildings would be included in the project costs to be funded by the County Council with a contribution from this Council coming from funds already allocated to us from DEFRA 3 Waste Partnership funding.  He informed Committee that in order to move the process along in the light of the closure of the landfill site at Henthorn Road it was proposed that a planning application for the proposed scheme be submitted for consideration as soon as possible.  

RESOLVED:
That Committee

1.
agree in principle to the provision of a Waste Transfer Station within the Council’s Depot at Lincoln Way, Salthill Industrial Estate, Clitheroe in partnership with Lancashire County Council;  and

2.
agree to a planning application for the Waste Transfer Station and other works being submitted by Lancashire County Council acting as the Council’s agents in the name of Ribble Valley Borough Council. 

170
WASTE MANAGEMENT SERVICE PLAN 2004

The Director of Commercial Services submitted the Waste Management Service Plan for 2004 for Committee’s approval.  The Waste Management Officer highlights the changes and improvements to the Plan.

RESOLVED:
That Committee approve the Waste Management Service Plan for 2004.

171
HIGHER ROAD/CHAIGLEY ROAD TUNNEL, LONGRIDGE

The Director of Commercial Services submitted a report informing Committee about the results of the structural survey of the tunnel running under Higher Road and Chaigley Road, Longridge at the top end of John Smith playing fields which had been done in conjunction with Lancashire County Council.  He informed Committee that the conclusion of the report was that generally the structure was sound with no serious defects of any significant concern.  However, a number of minor repairs of a more cosmetic nature needed to be attended to when possible and that some future budgetary provision should be made for this in 2005/06.

RESOLVED:
That Committee 

1.
receive the results of the structure survey carried out in conjunction with the County Council;  and

2.
agree to the allocation of a sum of £1,000 to be included in the 2005/06 budget when considering the overall budget for this Committee later in the year.

172
CAPITAL MONITORING 2004/05

The Director of Finance submitted a report for Committee’s information with regard to the progress to date with the current year’s Capital Programme.

RESOLVED:
That the report be noted.

173
REVENUE MONITORING REPORT 2004/05

The Director of Finance submitted a report informing Committee of the position for the first three months of this year’s revenue budget.

RESOLVED:
That the report be noted. 

174
GENERAL REPORT OF THE Chief Executive 

The general report of the Chief Executive was submitted for Committee’s information.  It included an update on Castle Cement, the minutes of the Tarmac Liaison Committee and information regarding animal boarding establishments.

RESOLVED:
That the report be noted.

175
GENERAL REPORT OF THE DIRECTOR OF COMMERCIAL SERVICES 


The Director of Commercial Services submitted a report for Committee’s information on the progress of various aspects of art, sports development and indoor leisure provision.  The Leisure and Tourism Manager informed Committee that once a date had been scheduled for the official opening of the fitness room at the Longridge Sports Centre an invitation would be sent to all Councillors.

RESOLVED:
That the report be noted.

The meeting closed at 9.03 pm.

If you have any queries on these minutes please contact John Heap (414461).
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